Licensing Sub-Committee

Minutes of a Meeting of the Licensing Sub-Committee held in Committee Room 2, Civic Centre, Tannery Lane, Ashford on the **15**th **March 2019**.

Present:

Cllr. Farrell (Chairman);

Cllrs. Feacey, Krause.

Also Present:

Ms Fenwick – Applicant.

Licensing Officer, Environmental Protection & Licensing Team Leader, Legal Advisor, Member Services Officer.

380 Election of Chairman

Resolved:

That Councillor Farrell be elected as Chairman for this Meeting of the Licensing Sub-Committee.

381 Minutes

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the Meeting of this Sub-Committee held on the 24th January 2019 be approved and confirmed as a correct record subject to the following amendments to Minute No: 310;

In response to a question, PC Pringle said that no officers had been informed about a knuckleduster at the time of the incident. It was first raised during his meeting with the Licence Holder.

PC Pringle advised that the premises licence allowed the premises to open until 5.00am. This incident happened at approximately 4.50am. The Sub-Committee questioned whether an earlier closing time would prevent this type of incident. PC Pringle responded that businesses operating at this time tended to draw intoxicated people. The remedy was either to employ door staff or reduce the opening times. The Sub-Committee questioned whether the requirement for 2 door staff was draconian but PC Pringle considered that 2 security staff would mean that premises staff did not need to take action in the event of disturbance.

In response to a question about the in-house CCTV, PC Pringle said that the Licence Holder had visited the police station and brought the hard drive from

the CCTV system. However, he had not brought the necessary cables, so it was not possible to view the footage immediately. It was late on Friday afternoon and PC Pringle did not believe at that stage that any footage would incriminate staff, and there was no back up unit at the site. PC Pringle considered all aspects and therefore did not pursue the matter immediately. The CCTV system was thought to record only for 24 hours, so by Monday it was thought no longer possible to obtain footage from the night of the incident. PC Pringle said that in retrospect he believed footage from the premises would have helped identify who came and went.

382 Premises License for The Outhouse,

Prior to the commencement of the meeting all parties were handed and read an email from Mr Gibson, that was additional to his other written representations.

The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed all those present. Members confirmed that they had read the papers relating to the application. The Chairman explained the procedure to be followed at the meeting.

The Licensing Officer summarised the application as set out in the report and confirmed that it had been made correctly. The application was for a premises licence situated on a small-scale vineyard on a farm. The owners anticipated that they would sell in the region of one thousand bottles of wine, but in the future, they expected that annual sales will be around 3000 bottles. The majority of these sales would be ordered via the company website and dispatched via courier. application for the premises licence, along with a plan of the internal layout of the premises were appended to the report at Appendices A and B respectively. One representation had been made which was detailed in full at Appendix F. An email had been received from a resident in the village supporting the application. Drawing attention to the representation from Mr Gibson, the Licensing Officer advised that concern had been raised regarding Sunday operating hours, as in Mr Gibson's view Sunday should be special and therefore opening hours should be restricted. Furthermore, Mr Gibson was of the opinion that those offering support to the application would not actually be affected by the application. He had also drawn attention to an unrelated planning application in the vicinity and lastly issues regarding on street parking. The Licensing Officer concluded by outlining the decision options available to the Sub-Committee.

The Legal Advisor requested clarification on the conditions in Appendix E and how these had been formulated from the operating schedule. The Licensing Officer advised that when operating schedules were received that could not be clearly transferred into conditions it was standard practice for the Licensing Team to contact the applicant to formulate conditions to support the operating schedule. Ms Fenwick confirmed that this had occurred.

Ms Fenwick, the applicant, expanded on her application and assured the Sub Committee that the volume of visitors had been assessed with parking available on site. It was unlikely that there would be visitors to the premises in the evening and certainly not the level that would create a public nuisance. She drew attention to the

photographs she had submitted which highlighted the on street parking situation at the premises before, during and after the Sunday church service.

During the course of the meeting references had been made regarding a recent application for a viticulture centre, the Legal Advisor clarified that the planning law and licensing law were separate matters and therefore the planning application should not be part of the consideration of this meeting.

In response to questions from the Sub Committee, Ms Fenwick advised that signage would be in place directing patrons to parking in the Courtyard rather than on street, additionally information would be placed on their website advising of the same. In respect of times of couriers attending the site, she advised that it was likely that due to the small size of the operation the courier would provide an hours slot, it was usual that the operation hours would be 8am to 8pm for couriers.

The Committee retired to deliberate and make their decision. On returning, the Legal Adviser read the Reasoning Statement.

Resolved

That the application, as applied for, be granted, with the additional condition pertaining to signage as follows:

Signage as indicated and illustrated on page 6 of the additional papers to be produced in the following order:

Brabourne Vineyard
Please Park In Courtyard
Court Lodge
Fig Cottage
Court Lodge Farm

To be installed within 30 days of the date of the grant of the licence.

The decision notice and formal wording read out by the Legal Advisor is appended to these minutes. A copy of the decision was given to the applicant at the conclusion of the meeting.

LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE FRIDAY 15th MARCH 2019

APPLICATION FOR A PREMISES LICENCE FOR THE OUTHOUSE (COURT LODGE, THE STREET, EAST BRABOURNE, KENT, TN25 5LR) UNDER THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 35(5) OF THE LICENSING ACT 2003.

LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE DECISION AND REASONINGS

LICENSING OFFICERS

Julian Posthlewaite

Trevor Ford

REASON FOR MEETING:

An application was made for a premises license for The Outhouse, East Brabourne, following the consultation period a representation had been made leading to this Hearing.

DELIBERATION:

The Licensing Sub Committee listened to the introduction given by the Licensing Officer in respect of the application made, drawing attention to the representation made and the further information provided by both the applicant and the objector.

The Sub Committee heard from the applicant, Ms Fenwick, who expanded on the application submitted and highlighted the availability of parking on the site. Further to questioning from the Sub Committee, Ms Fenwick advised that signage would be in place to direct customers to parking at The Courtyard, and this would also be highlighted on their website.

References had been made in the submissions regarding the recent application for a viticulture centre, the Legal Advisor clarified that the planning law and licensing law were separate matters and therefore the planning application should not be part of the consideration of this meeting.

During the deliberations on the matter, the Sub Committee noted in the representation from Mr Gibson the suggestion that the hours applied for should be reduced to what he believed to be a more acceptable timeframe. The Sub Committee considered this time frame, however could not find evidence submitted to support departing from the application as applied for. Rather, the assumptions of public nuisance were exactly that, assumptions of what might happen.

Whilst the Sub Committee are mindful that street parking is a highways issue, nevertheless they considered that there was sufficient distance between the applicants premise and the premise

of the objector for the matters raised in respect of parking in the representation.

The Sub Committee felt that the supplementary papers supplied by Mr Gibson, expanded on his concerns regarding parking in vicinity, and provided the necessary clarity that they need in respect of the parking issues raised by Mr Gibson.

Further to the deliberations the Sub Committee considered whether signage would mitigate perceived problems of on street parking in the area. The Sub Committee were mindful that Page 6 of the additional papers, Appendix 3 – Proposed Signage for Courtyard Parking and the indication from the applicant of the content of the sign. When reviewing the content of the sign the Sub Committee believed it would be prudent for the business address Brabourne Vineyard to head the sign and then the term 'Please Park in Courtyard' to swiftly follow therefore alerting clearly to visitors where they should park their cars should thy be visiting the premises. In light of this the Legal Advisor approached the applicant to indicate whether an agreed condition could be reached in terms of signage. The agreed condition is as follows:

Signage as indicated and illustrated on page 6 of the additional papers to be produced in the following order:

Brabourne Vineyard Please Park In Courtyard

Court Lodge Fig Cottage Court Lodge Farm

To be installed within 30 days of the date of the grant of the licence.

Further, the Sub Committee wished to remind the applicant of the desire for good neighbourly relations, and ensuring a positive dialogue with neighbours. The Sub Committee considered that there was a mechanism for a review of the premises licence should evidence come to light of breaches of the conditions or the undermining of the licensing objectives. Should Mr Gibson or any other party find that his presumptions are coming to fruition then he could bring that evidence to the Licensing Department and the Sub Committee for potential review. However, the first port of call for issues should be with the applicant and therefore the applicant is encouraged to provide her contact details to neighbours and neighbours are encouraged to discuss any concerns directly with the applicant before taking this route.

DECISION MADE:

That the application, as applied for, be granted, with the additional condition pertaining to signage as follows:

Signage as indicated and illustrated on page 6 of the additional papers to be produced in the following order:

Brabourne Vineyard Please Park In Courtyard

Court Lodge Fig Cottage Court Lodge Farm

To be installed within 30 days of the date of the grant of the licence.

Right of Appeal

- The decision takes immediate effect.
- There is a right of appeal against this decision. An appeal must be commenced by notice of appeal given by the Appellant or anybody affected by this decision to the Magistrates Court within 21 days of the date of this notice.

Dated: 15th March 2019